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Dear UTFA Colleagues: 
 
On Wednesday, February 16, UTFA Council approved a motion supporting 
our Association's application for certification to the Ontario Labour 
Relations Board on behalf of faculty and librarians of the University 
of St. Michael's College (USMC). 
 
A Labour Board-supervised ballot was held on the morning of February 
17, and I am pleased to announce that our colleagues at St Mike's have 
voted unanimously to choose UTFA as their certified bargaining agent.  
On behalf of the Association, I want to congratulate the men and women 
who made this decision for their determination and courage and for 
their faith in the University of Toronto Faculty Association. 
 
I know many UTFA members will have questions about the background of 
this remarkable event. Let me summarize the history briefly here. And I 
encourage you to email me about any questions that are not addressed 
below. 
 
Background: 
 
UTFA was approached last month by representatives of the faculty and 
librarians at USMC. We were asked to help them think through their 
options in the face of recent decisions by their employer, the 
University of St Michael's College. 
 
It must be emphasized that while St Michael's is one of the 'federated' 
colleges of U of T, it is a separate institution with its own 
administrative structure. While the majority of the faculty and 
librarians at USMC have joined UTFA voluntarily, they have never been 
fully or formally covered by our MoA, and as a consequence have had no 
formal bargaining relationship with their administration. 
 
Until this past year, the administration of St Michael's routinely 
passed on to its faculty and librarians the terms of the compensation 
settlements agreed to or arbitrated via UTFA's negotiations with U of 
T, as set out in our MoA. 
 
However, all that changed in 2010.  More than a month after our most 
recent arbitrator's award, the USMC administration advised its faculty 
they would follow the Provincial Restraint Act, effectively freezing 
salaries from March, 2010 through March 2012.  Again, this was a marked 
departure from past practice. 
 
The faculty and librarians of St Mike's were told that the reason for 
the decision was that they had no collective agreement and no 
established bargaining relationship - in effect, that the 
administration had no obligation to consult over the decision, let 
alone negotiate compensation with them. This was received by the 
faculty and librarians of USMC - our members - as an affront to 
expected norms of collegiality, shared governance and accountability at 
their institution. 
 



Hence, UTFA was contacted for advice and assistance. After lengthy 
discussions with UTFA executive officers and our lawyers, canvassing 
all the relevant options, the USMC faculty and librarians met 
privately, held a straw vote, and decided they would pursue 
certification as set out by the Ontario Labour Relations Act.  They 
made a formal request that UTFA be their bargaining agent in order to 
retain the close relationship between USMC faculty and librarians, and 
our wider membership. 
 
This request has been honoured with overwhelming support from both 
UTFA's Executive and Council and today we stand with our USMC 
colleagues in celebration of their determination and resolve. 
 
Implications: 
 
It is worth repeating that in this situation the employer, in the 
parlance of the Ontario Labour Relations Act, is the University of St. 
Michael's College (USMC).  The employees seeking certification are USMC 
faculty and librarians. While UTFA is their chosen bargaining agent, 
the members of UTFA who work for the University of Toronto are not 
certifying. Hence, our relationship with Simcoe Hall is not changing, 
nor is the status of our Memorandum of Agreement. 
 
We are advised by legal counsel that no constitutional changes are 
required which apply to UTFA members who work for the U of T.  The 
Association will review and consider any constitutional amendments that 
may be necessary to accommodate the separate USMC bargaining unit. 
 
I am certain there will be many other details that will need to be 
worked out in the days ahead governing the relationship between our 
members at USMC and our members at U of T.  But I share the spirit and 
optimism demonstrated by our Council's overwhelming support of the USMC 
application for certification. I am confident that internal dialogue 
and active consultation among all parts of UTFA will ensure the 
interests of USMC members are reflected in a manner that is consistent 
with UTFA's broader mission and functions. 
 
I base that confidence on the engagement of UTFA members that I 
witnessed over the recent weeks after the faculty and librarians at 
USMC sought our assistance and support. Events moved very quickly and 
our communications were not always as supple and swift as they might 
have been.  Our Council representatives and other members asked tough 
and probing questions, while at the same time demonstrating their 
determination to extend a helping hand to our colleagues at USMC. 
 
Therefore, I want to commend and thank my fellow executive officers and 
all members of Council for their critical reflection on the complex 
issues that were before them, for their patience, and for their 
ultimate decision to support the application for certification from 
their colleagues at the University of St. Michael's College. 
 
I also want to thank our members, the faculty and librarians at USMC, 
for the courage and resolve they have demonstrated.  I am honestly 
inspired by their conviction.  In this respect, let me commend in 
particular the leadership of Professor Michael Attridge of the 
University of St. Michael's College for his fealty to his colleagues, 
for his commitment to UTFA and for bringing this initiative to 
fruition. He is an example to us all. 
 



We will keep you informed of developments as they occur in the coming 
days. And again, I welcome any questions and requests for 
clarification. 
 
In the meantime, I wish all of you a safe and productive Reading Week. 
 
All the best, 
 
George Luste 
UTFA President 
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